Report of lunchtime meeting of IAU Commission 46 members interested in the role of the Advance Development Program Group (ADPG) and its relation to Teaching  for Astronomy Development (TAD)
Sydney, 18 July 2003

(Note: ADPG of IAU Comm. 46 changed its name to the Program Group for the World-wide Development of Astronomy PGWWDA soon after the Sydney meeting.)

A meeting was called by John Hearnshaw, the incoming chair of ADPG, for 12.30 on 18 July. The following people participated:

Elizabeth Alvarez del Castillo (USA), Tony Fairall (S Africa), Michele Gerbaldi (France), Richard Gray (USA), John Hearnshaw (New Zealand), Mary Kay Hemenway (USA), Syuzo Isobe (Japan), Yoshihide Kozai (Japan), Derek McNally (UK), Jose Osorio (Portugal), John Percy (Canada), Case Rijsdijk (S Africa), Silvia Torres-Peimbert (Mexico), Jay White (USA).

1. ADPG membership

John Hearnshaw outlined the current membership of ADPG over the last triennium. The group was chaired by Alan Batten (Canada) who had decided to relinquish the chair from 2003. Other members have been Athem Alsabti (UK/Iraq), Gray (USA), Hearnshaw (NZ), Hemenway (USA), Kozai (Japan), Hakim Malasan (Indonesia), Peter Martinez (S Africa), McNally (UK), Don Wentzel (USA). Alex Troche-Boggino (Paraguay) deceased during the past triennium.
Hearnshaw has been nominated as new chair from July 2003.

McNally indicated his wish to step down from ADPG membership from henceforth. Hearnshaw noted this, together with the passing of Troche-Boggino, brought the membership of ADPG from 11 to 9. Isobe pointed out that there were no limits on membership. Hearnshaw suggested appointing additional members to achieve a wider geographical coverage and possibly also wider distribution of expertise within astronomy. Hearnshaw suggested approaching Jayant Narlikar (India) to benefit from his wide experience in directing IUCAA in India. Other names that were suggested were Nidia Morell (Argentina) to ensure South American representation (to replace Troche-Boggino) and Boonrucksar Soonthornthum (Thailand) to strengthen representation in SE Asia.
It was proposed that Jay White, as incoming chair of TAD, should serve ex officio on ADPG and conversely Hearnshaw serve ex officio on TAD. These proposals were accepted without objections.

Alan Batten said he would be willing to continue to serve on ADPG should his continued membership be welcome. Hearnshaw said his wide experience in the past work of the group made Batten’s continuing membership very desirable, and would help continuity of the group’s work.

The total membership of the group could, as a result of these recommendations, go up to 13, if all those suggested agree to serve. 

2. Role of ADPG and relationship to TAD
Hearnshaw outlined what he perceived to be the role of ADPG. This was to visit countries with some astronomical expertise at tertiary (i.e., post high school) level, which were probably not IAU member states, but would welcome some development of their capabilities in teaching and/or research in astronomy. As a result of making initial contact and paying these countries a visit at the institutions with at least one astronomer, a report would be written for the Commission 46 president and sent to the IAU Executive Committee.

If the conditions were deemed favourable, then follow-up work by TAD or other program groups of Comm. 46 may be appropriate.
A longer term goal for ADPG in partnership with TAD could be to explore the possibilities of setting up a third-world institute for astronomy in a developing country, or to have a number of nodes to such an institute distributed through several geographical locations. The ICTP in Trieste could be a model. Hearnshaw pointed out that Narlikar had proposed a Third-World Astronomy Network (TWAN) several years ago, and although funding for this concept had been sought through Alan Batten (past chair of ADPG) nothing had come of this idea so far. It may be worth pursuing further.
In the past Batten had visited a number of countries as ADPG chair, such as Nigeria, Honduras, Vietnam etc. He had also organized meetings on astronomy in developing counties at the IAU General Assemblies in Kyoto (1997) and Manchester (2000).

3. Possible countries that could receive the attention of ADPG
TAD were already active in, or proposing to be active in several countries in the next triennium, including the Philippines, Morocco, Vietnam, Central America (not Belize) and possibly Nigeria. Hearnshaw suggested that appropriate countries for ADPG might be non-IAU member states with one or more active astronomers. The following countries were briefly suggested as worthy of attention:

Europe: Albania 

Middle East: Iraq (not immediately), Jordan

Africa: Mauritius, Zambia, Namibia, Kenya, Zimbabwe (not immediately), Angola,  

             Mozambique

Asia: Mongolia, Sri Lanka

Caribbean: Cuba, Trinidad 

Latin America: Paraguay
Those countries listed as not immediately would need greater political stability before ADPG could look at them.

It was suggested that ADPG should aim to undertake about one visit and report annually. A visit could comprise a trip to more than one country in a given region.

It was noted that a number of countries in Africa might be receptive to ADPG visits, and the importance of Peter Martinez being on the ADPG was noted. 

4. Existing programmes in astronomical development; proposal to collect information and establish a website 

Several existing programs to develop astronomy in Africa were already underway, including the African Institute for Space Sciences (AISS) and the National Astrophysics and Space Science Program. The role of the UN Office of Outer Space Affairs (Hans Haubold, Vienna) was also discussed.

As a result of existing initiatives, it was clear that information gathering by ADPG would be very important, before any effective programme of vists could or should be initiated. It was agreed that information on existing programmes be collected, and initial research on potential countries for further attention by ADPG be gathered. A proposal was made that an ADPG website be established once this information was collected and collated, so it is available for wider distribution.
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